

### Policy Memorandum: A Response to Permitless Carry in Alabama

June 10th, 2024

To: Governor Kay Ivey 600 Dexter Avenue Montgomery, AL 36130 (334) 242-7100

From: Tova Cohen Graduate Student in Criminology & Criminal Justice The University of Alabama Phone: (314) 484-5523

To Governor Ivey:

This memorandum has been written in response to the "Constitutional Carry" act that you signed in March 2022 and was put into effect on January 1<sup>st</sup>, 2023 (Tuscaloosa County Sheriff, 2024). At the time of the bill's passing, you stated that "Unlike states who are doing everything in their power to make it harder for law-abiding citizens, Alabama is reaffirming our commitment to defending our Second Amendment rights" (Cason, 2022). While I respect your mission to retain the constitutional right to bear arms, this bill comes at a cost to public safety and Alabama's economy. The Alabama Sheriffs Association as well as other law enforcement agencies in the state have expressed concern over the passing of this bill, as it will likely result in more "street guns"—or guns that float from one individual to another without proper licensure—and a reduced ability for police to distinguish between law-abiding and law-breaking gun owners (Barton, 2022). As of 2022, Alabama had the second-highest rate of gun violence and thirdhighest societal cost of gun violence in the United States (Everytown for Gun Safety, 2022). Furthermore, gun violence is the leading cause of death among Alabamian minors, 62% of which are homicides and 29% of which are suicides (Everytown for Gun Safety, 2022). In addition to public safety concerns, permitless carry laws will impact the funding of law enforcement agencies and will require said agencies to adopt a new tracking system for purchased guns throughout the state (Chapoco, 2023; Cason, 2023; ALEA News Release, 2022). In Shelby County, pistol permits amount to \$20.00 per year and \$100.00 for five years (Shelby County Sheriff). If nearly 60% of Alabama adults own guns, then it can be expected for the state to make upwards of \$47 million per year (United States Census Bureau, 2023; Learish & Fieldstadt, 2022). Based on these data, I recommend that your office reconsider the repeal of The Alabama Permitless Carry Law.

## **Background Information:**

Permitless carry laws have been strongarmed by the NRA and NRA-ILA for more than 30 years, resulting in 27 states enacting permitless carry as of 2023 (Brownlee, 2023; NRA-ILA, 2022). Vermont was the first state to set a permitless gun carry precedent, as its rural, wooded landscape and sparse population accommodated a less structured gun policy (Benson, 2015). It makes sense, then, that Wyoming followed suit in 2021, starting a ripple effect throughout the country (Buchholz, 2023). While several gun owners saw the passing of "Vermont carry" laws as a legislative win, the repercussions of eliminating permits in most states manifest in public safety concerns and slashed funding for police agencies (Chapoco, 2023; Cason, 2023).

To begin, gun laws in Alabama have been historically lax, with the state's concealed carry rate leading the nation at 32.5% (Lott, 2022). When purchasing a gun in Alabama, no background checks are required, the Extreme Risk Law is not applied, and there is no tracing system of guns involved in prior criminal activity (Everytown Research & Policy, 2024). It is not a surprise, then, that Alabama spent \$8 billion on gun deaths and injuries in 2021 (Everytown for Gun Safety, 2022). The repeal of Alabama's pistol permit requirement comes after 10 years of fighting in the legislature, much of the pushback coming from law enforcement officers and agencies, who see permits as an important public safety tool (Cason, 2022).

Next, sheriff departments rely on the revenue from pistol permits in the state. Just in the second half of 2022 alone, Mobile County lost approximately \$800,000.0 in revenue from pistol permits (Sharp, 2023). Much of this revenue goes to the county commission fund, with a portion also going to the sheriff's department (Barton, 2022). Sheriff Abernathy of Tuscaloosa County voiced his opposition to the bill, citing funding difficulties and endangerment to police: "I think it's an endangerment to all law enforcement officers as they do their job…and to the citizens out there" (Barton, 2022). Sheriff Abernathy goes on to comment: "If they take the money away, then that's fine, OK? We'll find another way. Will it make an impact on law enforcement or on sheriffs' offices financially? It will some. The larger ones, it won't be a dramatic impact. But the smaller ones, it will hurt some" (Barton, 2022).

## My summarized findings and methodology:

Based on the extant literature, there is evidence that ridding of pistol permits may increase gun violence without holding perpetrators responsible for their crimes (Lundstrum et al., 2023;

Stansfield et al., 2023; Crifasi, et al., 2023). Further, Alabama's economy will pay a price—literally and figuratively—for the implementation of such a law.

Using the methodological structure from public health and safety research, I will base a portion of my recommendation on the use of Interrupted Time Series Analysis (ITSA) (Lundstrom et al., 2023; Schaffer et al., 2021). Because gun safety is as much a public health concern as a policy issue, I find the application of this framework appropriate. In ITSA, "an outcome variable is observed over multiple, equally spaced time periods before and after the introduction of an intervention that is expected to interrupt a trend" (Linden, 2015). Researchers observed the impact of permitless carry in West Virginia by comparing the differences in gun violence in the state before implementation (1995-2015) and after (2016-2020) (Lundstrum et al., 2023). Using both descriptive and inferential statistics, the research team was able to decipher the impact HB 4145, the permitless carry law has on monthly firearm casualties and sales in the state (Lundstrum et al., 2023). Descriptive statistics revealed that the number of handgun deaths was higher after the enactment of HB 4145, but no such increase was observed among long guns, which are unconcealable (Lundstrum et al., 2023). Furthermore, gun-involved homicide rates increased by 48% throughout West Virginia (Lundstrum et al., 2023). Lastly, while there was only a mild spike in gun purchases following HB 4145, the increased gun violence cited above implies that guns that were previously not permitted were used more freely after the passing of this law (Lundstrum et al., 2023).

Using gun violence data in Alabama obtained from Gun Violence Archive (GVA), I assessed the percent change in gun violence before the passing of permitless carry (October 19<sup>th</sup>, 2021, to December 31<sup>st</sup>, 2022) and afterward (January 1<sup>st</sup>, 2023, to March 5<sup>th</sup>, 2024). I chose these time intervals so that exactly 1329 cases could be compared before and after the passing of this law. Unlike West Virginia, gun violence in Alabama was not statistically significant before and after the passing of this bill. The population in Alabama, however, is nearly three times larger than that of West Virginia, which means that population density may counteract any tangible changes we may see after the passing of this bill.

If we compare the implementation of this law to a state of a similar population to Alabama, such as Kentucky, we can see the long-term effects of permitless carry. Kentucky established permitless carry in mid-2019, nearly three and a half years before Alabama did the same (Pereira, 2023). While only short-term effects could be observed using the ITSA method above, we can observe long-term effects in Kentucky. Sure enough, from June 2014 to the implementation of permitless carry in June 2019, 22.6% of gun violence cases resulted in the death of a victim and 62% of cases resulted in the arrest of a suspect (Gun Violence Archive, 2023). After June 26<sup>th</sup>, 2019, until March 7<sup>th</sup>, 2024 (present-day), 34.7% of gun violence cases resulted in the death of a victim and only 38% of all cases resulted in the arrest of a suspect (Gun Violence Archive, 2023). In other words, the state of Kentucky experienced a 53.5% increase in homicides by gun violence and a 38.7% decrease in arrests of gun-wielding suspects (Gun Violence Archive, 2023). Greater rates of homicide and fewer arrests for said crimes imply that permitless carry may encourage guns to end up in the wrong hands with little information on how to track down the gun owner. Therefore, we can infer that similar long-term effects can be anticipated for the state of Alabama.

Next, I continue my analyses by calculating the budgeting differences for law enforcement offices in Alabama before and after the bill's implementation. In 2023, car registration, fingerprinting, and court document service fees increased for community members of Talladega County, to compensate for revenue lost from pistol permits (Chapoco, 2023). Meanwhile, the sheriff of Montgomery County anticipated a total annual loss of \$550,000 in revenue due to a lack of pistol permit sales (Chapoco, 2023). While the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs created a grant program of \$5 million to help supplement lost funding for law enforcement agencies across Alabama, the grant only covers a fraction of the total anticipated loss statewide (Chapoco, 2023).

Lastly, I explore the societal and tangible cost of the new database that will be replacing permittracking systems in Alabama. The Alabama Law Enforcement Agency (ALEA) announced the Firearm Prohibited Person (FPP) database on December 30<sup>th</sup>, 2022 (ALEA News Release, 2022). The system was put in place to provide law enforcement with the appropriate information needed when approaching an armed civilian now that permits are no longer a requirement to carry within the state (ALEA News Release, 2022). The estimated cost of this new system is \$400,000.0 and then an annual fee of \$45,000.0 (ALEA News Release, 2022). Compounded with the overall cost of eliminating the pistol permit requirement in the state, the adoption of this new tracking system, while beneficial to public safety, is likely to cost the state millions in revenue (Cason, 2023).

## My recommendation:

Based on the data and analyses calculated above, I recommend that your office repeal The Alabama Permitless Carry Law. Although my ITSA calculations above did not find any statistically significant changes in gun violence before and after the implementation of permitless carry in Alabama, data from a state of comparable size reveal that failure to track gun ownership can pose a threat to public security. While the adoption of the FPP is a positive advancement, funding for sheriff offices throughout the state will continue to dry out, leading to increases in other fees for Alabamians.

Although gun policy remains highly politicized, extant research on this topic reveals an objective reality: guns have the capacity to endanger human life, and pistol permits help both fund police agencies and help our officers keep track of guns sold. Thus, the elimination of this system has both cost the state millions in revenue and increased the number of permitless guns in our neighborhoods.

Sincerely,

# Tova Cohen

Graduate Student (MS) Criminology & Criminal Justice <u>The University of Alabama</u> Phone 314-484-5523 <u>tacohen@crimson.ua.edu</u>



#### References

- ALEA News Release. (2022, December 30). ALEA Announces Firearms Prohibited Person Database / Alabama Law Enforcement Agency. Www.alea.gov. https://www.alea.gov/news/alea-announces-firearms-prohibited-person-database
- Barton, C. (2022, March 15). *Tuscaloosa County Sheriff reacts to permit less carry passing*. WVUA 23. <u>https://www.wvua23.com/tuscaloosa-county-sheriff-reacts-to-permit-less-carry-passing/</u>
- Benson, E. (2015, July 9). *Vermont's Long, Strange Trip to Gun-Rights Paradise*. The Trace. https://www.thetrace.org/2015/07/vermont-gun-rights-constitutional-carry/
- Brownlee, C. (2023, May 12). *Permitless Carry: These States Allow Gun Owners to Carry Without a License*. The Trace. https://www.thetrace.org/2023/05/permitless-carry-gunlaws-states-map/
- Buchholz, K. (2023, April 6). *Which States Allow The Permitless Carry Of Guns?* [Infographic]. Forbes. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/katharinabuchholz/2023/04/06/which-states-allow-</u>the-permitless-carry-of-guns-infographic/?sh=85d2a9d4e856
- Cason, M. (2022, March 10). Gov. Kay Ivey signs bill to end concealed carry permit requirement. Al. <u>https://www.al.com/news/2022/03/lawmakers-could-approve-repeal-of-alabamas-concealed-carry-permit-requirement.html</u>
- Cason, M. (2023, January 22). Alabama concealed carry permit sales plummet; counties look to replace dollars. Al. <u>https://www.al.com/news/2023/01/alabama-concealed-carry-permit-sales-plummet-counties-look-to-replace-dollars.html#:~:text=Tuscaloosa%20County%3A%202021%2C%2016%2C244%20permits</u>

- Chapoco, R. (2023, September 13). The Fee Trap: With pistol permit revenue falling, sheriffs and counties turn to other charges • Alabama Reflector. Alabama Reflector. <u>https://alabamareflector.com/2023/09/13/the-fee-trap-with-pistol-permits-gone-countiesturn-to-other-fees-to-raise-money/</u>
- Crifasi, C. K., Ward, J., McCourt, A. D., Webster, D., & Doucette, M. L. (2023). The association between permit-to-purchase laws and shootings by police. *Injury Epidemiology*, 10(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-023-00439-4

Everytown for Gun Safety. (2022). Gun Violence in Alabama.

Everytown Research & Policy. (2024). Alabama. Everytown Research & Policy.

https://everytownresearch.org/rankings/state/alabama/

- Gun Violence Archive. (2023, April 21). *Gun Violence Archive*. Gunviolencearchive.org; Gun Violence Archive. https://www.gunviolencearchive.org/
- Learish, J., & Fieldstadt, E. (2017, September 13). *Gun ownership by state in America statistics* and rates. Cbsnews.com. <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/pictures/gun-ownership-rates-by-</u> <u>state/</u>
- Linden, A. (2015). Conducting Interrupted Time-series Analysis for Single- and Multiple-group Comparisons. *The Stata Journal: Promoting Communications on Statistics and Stata*, 15(2), 480–500. https://doi.org/10.1177/1536867x1501500208
- Lott, J. R. (2022, November 17). *Concealed Carry Permit Holders Across the United States:* 2022. Papers.ssrn.com. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=4279137
- Lundstrom, E. W., Pence, J. K., & Smith, G. S. (2023). Impact of a Permitless Concealed Firearm Carry Law in West Virginia, 1999–2015 and 2016–2020. American Journal of Public Health, 113(11), 1163–1166. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2023.307382

- NRA-ILA, & Association, N. R. (2022, April 1). NRA-ILA / NRA Achieves Historical Milestone as 25 States Recognize Constitutional Carry. NRA-ILA. <u>https://www.nraila.org/articles/20220401/nra-achieves-historical-milestone-as-25-statesrecognize-constitutional-carry</u>
- Pereira, I. (2023, April 10). *What we know about Kentucky's gun laws after Louisville shooting*. ABC News. https://abcnews.go.com/US/kentuckys-gun-laws-after-louisville-shooting/story?id=98475213

Sharp, J. (2023, February 1). Alabama's permitless carry law stirs questions, and concerns among law enforcement, and gun rights group. Al. <u>https://www.al.com/news/2023/02/alabamas-permitless-carry-law-stirs-questions-</u>

concerns-among-law-enforcement-gun-rights-group.html

- Shelby County Sheriff. (n.d.). *Pistol Permits / Shelby County Sheriff, AL*. Www.shelbyso.com. Retrieved March 6, 2024, from <u>https://www.shelbyso.com/164/Pistol-</u> <u>Permits#:~:text=The%20fee%20for%20a%20pistol</u>
- Stansfield, R., Semenza, D. C., & Silver, I. A. (2023). The Relationship between Concealed Carry Licenses and Firearm Homicide in the US: A Reciprocal County-Level Analysis. *Journal of Urban Health*, 100(4), 657–665. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11524-023-00759-2
- Tuscaloosa County Sheriff. (2024). *Pistol Permit*. Tuscaloosa County Sheriff's Office. https://www.tcsoal.org/pistol-

permit#:~:text=LIFETIME%20PISTOL%20PERMIT%20BILL%20(ACT

United States Census Bureau. (2023). U.S. Census Bureau QuickFacts: Alabama. Www.census.gov. https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/AL/AGE295222